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Time to learn from the past: Children’s Commissioner 

01 February 2018 

“Survivors of abuse in state care will have the deep hurt they experienced 

investigated and acknowledged by this new inquiry”, said Children’s Commissioner 

Judge Andrew Becroft. 

“I welcome the announcement of the Royal Commission of Inquiry into historical 

abuse in state care. I see this as a positive step forward for all of those who suffered 

the pain, fear and grief that result from abuse, while growing up with the trauma of being removed from 

their families. Nothing can restore their blighted childhoods, but I fundamentally hope that this will 

provide an opportunity for the survivors to feel genuinely listened to, and gain assistance, support and 

healing.    

“We must aspire to a higher quality of care for all of our children. The Royal Commission will enable us to 

learn some hard-won lessons from the past and improve our protection and monitoring systems in the 

future. We must do all we can to ensure that these sad circumstances can never be repeated. As the 

lessons emerge, they need to be applied to the changes that that are already underway in our statutory 

care and protection system.  

“Allowing the public to review the Terms of Reference before they are finalized will ensure that the 

inquiry is fully informed by the diverse range of public views.  

“There will no doubt be recent lessons to be learned from the six-year Australia Royal Commission of 

inquiry into child abuse which conducted a thorough and sensitive and supportive process for all those 

that gave evidence, as well as the excellent work of the Confidential Listening and Assistance Service run 

by Judge Henwood. My Office will provide whatever support and assistance we can offer as the inquiry 

progresses.”  

About the Office of the Children’s Commissioner 

 

The Children’s Commissioner is an Independent Crown Entity, appointed by the Governor-General, 

carrying out responsibilities and functions set out in the Children’s Commissioner Act 2003.  The 

Children’s Commissioner has a range of statutory powers to promote the rights, health, welfare, and 

wellbeing of children and young people from 0 to 18 years.  These functions are undertaken through 

advocacy, public awareness, consultation, research, and investigations and monitoring.   

The role includes specific functions in respect of monitoring activities completed under the Oranga 

Tamariki Act 1989.  The Children’s Commissioner also undertakes systemic advocacy functions and 

investigates particular issues with potential to threaten the health, safety, or wellbeing of children and 

young people. The Children’s Commissioner has a particular responsibility to raise awareness and 

understanding of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. 

The Children’s Commissioner’s activities must comply with the relevant provisions of the Public Finance 

Act 1989, Crown Entities Act 2004 and any other relevant legislation. 
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